

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Paeleman, Ine; Fuss, Catherine; Vanacker, Tom

Working Paper The relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior

NBB Working Paper, No. 248

Provided in Cooperation with: National Bank of Belgium, Brussels

Suggested Citation: Paeleman, Ine; Fuss, Catherine; Vanacker, Tom (2013) : The relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior, NBB Working Paper, No. 248, National Bank of Belgium, Brussels

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/144460

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



WWW.ECONSTOR.EU

The relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior



by Ine Paeleman, Catherine Fuss and Tom Vanacker

December 2013 No 248



National Bank of Belgium Limited liability company RLP Brussels – Company's number: 0203.201.340 Registered office: boulevard de Berlaimont 14 – BE-1000 Brussels www.nbb.be

Editor

Jan Smets Member of the Board of directors of the National Bank of Belgium

© Illustrations: National Bank of Belgium

Layout: Analysis and Research Group Cover: NBB AG – Prepress & Image

Published in December 2013

Abstract

We use a unique longitudinal dataset that tracks the exporting behavior of Belgian manufacturing firms between 1997 and 2009. We ask how slack resources, including financial and human resource slack, influence firms' exporting behavior. Our findings suggest that both types of slack resources have an inverted U-shaped relationship with the decision to export. This implies that higher levels of slack resources positively influence the likelihood of firms exporting, but too much slack negatively influences this likelihood. After controlling for the decision to export, we find no significant relationship between slack resources and export intensity. Nevertheless, we do find an inverted U-shaped relationship between slack resources and export diversity. Overall, this study provides new insight into how different types of slack resources influence different aspects of firms' exporting behavior.

Key words: financial resources, human resources, slack and export. JEL Classification : F10, L20, O15, O16.

Authors:

Ine Paeleman, Corresponding author, Ghent University.
e-mail: Ine.Paeleman@UGent.be .
Catherine Fuss, NBB, Research Department and Université Libre de Bruxelles.
e-mail: catherine.fuss@nbb.be
Tom Vanacker, Ghent University and Vlerick Business school.
e-mail: TomR.Vanacker@UGent.be

The paper was written while Ine Paeleman was visiting the National Bank of Belgium.

The views expressed in this paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Bank of Belgium. All remaining errors are the authors' responsibility.

We would like to thank Emmanuel Dhyne and other anonymous reviewers for useful comments, suggestions and fruitful discussions.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction1
Data and statistical approach7
Data7
Dependent variables8
Independent variables 10
Control variables
Method of analysis
Empirical results
Descriptive statistics and correlations 14
Regression results
Conclusion18
References 22
Tables
Figure
Appendix
National Bank of Belgium - Working papers series

INTRODUCTION

Exporting is an important path to boost firm growth and performance (e.g., Autio, Sapienza and Almeida, 2000; Bloodgood, Sapienza and Almeida, 1996). Consequently, getting more domestic firms to sell across borders and to engage them in exporting activities is also a key policy concern (Bernard and Jensen, 2004). A significant body of academic research has argued and shown that organizational resources, including financial resources and human resources, play a critical role in influencing the direction of a firm's international expansion and in helping the firm to create a competitive advantage (e.g., Hitt, Bierman, Uhlenbruck and Shimizu, 2006; Westhead, Wright and Ucbasaran, 2001). Nevertheless, in classic resource-based theories, slack resources—rather than the absolute level of resources—are important determinants of firm expansion, growth and performance (Mishina, Pollock and Porac, 2004; Penrose, 1959; Pitelis, 2007).

Slack resources are defined as "potentially utilizable resources that can be diverted or redeployed for the achievement of organizational goals" (George, 2005: 661). Slack resources represent the difference between the resources available in a firm and those needed for the basic operations of a firm. Focusing on slack is important because two firms may possess the same level of resources, but can differ in the resources they need for their current business, which implies that they have different levels of resource slack and will thus differ in their growth potential (e.g., Mishina et al., 2004). How slack resources influence firms' exporting behavior remains subject to significant debate. On the one hand, slack resources may provide the means necessary to cross borders and allow firms to compete in international markets with less binding constraints (e.g., Tseng, Tansuhaj, Hallagan and McCullough, 2007). This is expected to stimulate firms' exporting activities. On the other hand, slack resources may shield firms from external pressures, which reduces firms' incentives to adapt to

environmental pressures and to engage in risky projects (e.g., Kim, Kim and Lee, 2008; Nohria and Gulati, 1996). This is expected to hamper firms' exporting activities.

To date, there is a dearth of research on the relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior. To our knowledge, only two studies have focused on this relationship. Specifically, Tseng et al. (2007) find an inverted U-shaped relationship between financial slack and export intensity using a sample of publicly held US manufacturing firms. Lin, Cheng and Liu (2009), using a sample of publicly held Taiwanese high-tech firms, find a U-shaped relationship between high-discretionary financial slack and export intensity and a positive linear relationship between low-discretionary financial slack and export intensity. Although these studies have provided important insights, much remains unknown about the relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior. First, existing research has only focused on one particular type of slack, namely financial slack. This is unfortunate because slack resources vary in type (Mishina et al., 2004) and other resources, including human resources, may also influence firms' exporting behaviour (Hitt et al., 2006). Second, research done so far has only focused on export intensity. Focusing on the intensive margin neglects important aspects of export performance related to the extensive margin, such as the decision to export and export diversity, which each have their own characteristics (e.g., Cumming, Sapienza, Siegel and Wright, 2009; Fernhaber, Gilbert and McDougall, 2008; Ganotakis and Love, 2012; Lockett et al., 2008; Preece, Miles and Baetz, 1998; Robson, Akuetteh, Westhead and Wright, 2012). Finally, existing research has only examined publicly traded firms and ignored privately held firms. This is unfortunate because the majority of firms in any developed economy are privately held firms, especially so in European countries.

Further, the literature on international trade has largely focused on the exporting behavior at firm level and the characteristics of exporters, with a strong focus on the relationship between trade and productivity (e.g., Greenaway, Guariglia and Kneller, 2007). More recently, scholars have showed the importance of other critical determinants of trading decisions such as the financial situation of a firm, i.e. the credit constraints it faces (Amiti and Weinstein, 2011; Manova, 2013; Minetti and Zhu, 2011; Muûls, 2012). Considering Belgian firms as in this paper, Muûls (2012) demonstrated that firms are more likely to export, have a higher export value and will export to a larger number of export destinations if they have lower credit constraints. Our paper extends this literature in several ways. First, we focus on financial slack rather than credit constraints¹. Second, we not only consider firms' financial situation but also how their available human resources influence their exporting behavior. Third, contrary to Muûls (2012) who focused on the linear effects of credit constraints, we examine both linear and non-linear effects of slack resources. Finally, we also control for potential sample selection problems.

In sum, the main purpose of this paper is to deepen our understanding of how different types of slack resources, including financial slack and human resource slack, influence firms' exporting behavior, including the decision to export, the export intensity and the export diversity. Specifically, we first ask how financial slack (i.e., the level of liquid assets, such as cash in hand, relative to total assets adjusted to industry norms) and human resource slack (i.e., the number of white-collar employees relative to the total number of employees adjusted to industry norms) influence the decision to export. Then, we ask how those two different types of slack resources influence the export intensity and export diversity across destination countries, after controlling for the decision of firms to export or not. For the purpose of our

¹ Slack resources and credit constraints are two different concepts, which are not necessarily correlated. On the one hand, firms with little financial slack are not necessarily credit-constrained. Indeed, they may decide to keep lower buffers of cash resources because they know they have easy access to other sources of financing, such as debt financing. On the other hand, firms with higher levels of cash resources, i.e. financial slack, might keep these resources exactly because they are credit-constrained. Previous scholars demonstrated that when firms are constrained in their outside financing options, they will keep larger cash buffers as a response (e.g., Fazzari, Hubbard and Petersen, 2000). This indicates that there is no necessary link between financial slack and credit constraints.

study, we use a longitudinal dataset comprising detailed data on the exporting behavior of Belgian manufacturing firms between 1997 and 2009.

In answering our first question, we find that the relationship between financial slack and the decision to export is inverse U-shaped. Similarly, we find that the relationship between human resource slack and the decision to export is inverse U-shaped. This means slack will first increase the likelihood that firms export. Because entry into foreign markets involves large sunk costs (e.g., Bellone, Musso, Nesta and Schiavo, 2010; Wagner, 2007) and higher entry costs than selling in the domestic market (Minetti and Zhu, 2011), slack resources may alleviate these costs and increase the probability that firms export. Nevertheless, when firms have too much slack, it may lead to complacent and overly optimistic behavior (Kim et al., 2008; Nohria and Gulati, 1997), which may dampen the incentives to export. Slack resources then negatively impact the probability that firms export. This explains the inverse U-shaped relationships we found between slack resources and the decision to export.

As a second question, we ask whether slack resources have an impact on the export intensity and export diversity after controlling for the decision of firms to engage in exporting. Contrary to prior research (Lin et al., 2009; Tseng et al., 2007), we find no significant relationship between financial slack and export intensity. Similarly, we find no significant relationship between human resource slack and export intensity. However, we do find a significant inverse U-shaped relationship between financial slack and export diversity. We also find such an inverse U-shaped relationship between human resource slack and export diversity. Scholars have suggested that there is a qualitative difference between a firm which is operating "internationally" and a firm which is operating "globally" (Hout, Porter and Rudden, 1982; Preece et al., 1998). An international firm maintains a certain level of export intensity which means some degree of foreign market presence but might be relatively limited in its geographic scope (Preece et al., 1998). A global firm, however, maintains a significant dispersion of its foreign activities and may tap into multiple international markets simultaneously. Its goal is to achieve world reach. Such diversity is potentially very difficult to achieve; due to the complexity of global operations and the confrontation with different cultural environments, coordination and governance costs will increase (Galbraith and Kazanjian, 1986; Gomes and Ramaswamy, 1999). Having some levels of slack resources at that moment might alleviate the transaction and coordination costs associated with the diversity of firms' exporting activities. However, too much slack may increase complacent and overly optimistic firm behavior, which is expected to reduce firms' incentives to diversify their exporting activities. This explains the inverse U-shaped relationships we found between slack resources and export diversity.

This paper makes at least three contributions. First, existing research examining the relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior focused primarily on export intensity (Lin et al., 2009; Tseng et al., 2007). However, we need more insight into what is probably the first critical decision of firms, namely if they will export or not. Researchers suggest that there may be econometric biases with studying the intensity or diversity of internationalization without first considering the decision of whether or not to export through a two-step process (Cumming et al., 2009). We therefore used a Heckman two-stage test to first account for the decision of a firm to engage in exporting or not (Greene, 2000; Lockett et al., 2008; Robson et al., 2012). Furthermore, there are other dimensions related to the exporting behavior of firms besides export intensity which have not received much attention in the literature to date, such as export diversity. There is a need to take into account the separate decisions of exporting, more specifically, the decision to start exporting (propensity), the decision of how much to export (intensity) and the decision of how many countries to export to (diversity) because each dimension has its own dynamics and antecedents (Cumming et al., 2009; Fernhaber et al., 2008; Ganotakis and Love, 2012; Hashai,

2011; Lockett et al., 2008; Preece et al., 1998; Robson et al., 2012). In this study, we examined the impact of slack resources on these different dimensions of exporting and demonstrate that slack resources have a distinct impact on the different dimensions of exporting.

Second, to our knowledge, no study has examined how different types of slack resources may impact different dimensions of exporting. Prior scholars investigating the relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behaviors solely focused on financial slack (Lin et al., 2009; Tseng et al., 2007). However, besides financial slack, human resources also provide a base for internationalization (Hitt et al., 2006). The question whether and how human resource slack affects a firm's exporting behavior is still an open issue.

Third, the importance of privately held firms calls for more research on the relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior in samples of private firms as opposed to public firms. In Belgium, for instance, small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) account for 99.8 % of the total number of firms, 66.9 % of total employment, and 57.7 % of total value added (European Commission, 2009). The majority of these SMEs (but also the majority of large firms) are privately held firms—they do not qualify to become publicly held firms and have no ambition to become publicly held even if they would qualify. Belgium is not unique in this case; actually similar figures can be reported for other continental European countries and even for Anglo-Saxon countries. Moreover, the ability of firms to raise additional financial resources (Brav, 2009) and human resources (Cardon and Stevens, 2004) is fundamentally different between publicly held firms and privately held firms. This implies that privately held firms are not only more prevalent but may also use their slack resources differently as compared to publicly held firms.

The rest of the paper is structured as follows. In the next section, we describe our data and statistical approach. Thereafter, we present the empirical results. Finally, we offer a conclusion, directions for future research and practical implications.

DATA AND STATISTICAL APPROACH

Data

For the purpose of this study, we constructed a unique, longitudinal data set by merging two separate databases. First, we used a highly confidential database in the National Bank of Belgium that contains detailed information on the exporting behavior (decision, intensity, diversity) of all Belgian firms. Second, we used a database that contains detailed annual accounts data for nearly all firms in Belgium from the Central Balance Sheet Office at the National Bank of Belgium. Belgian law requires all firms registered in Belgium and operating with limited liabilities of shareholders to file their annual accounts.

These unique databases explain our focus on Belgian firms. Belgium has a small open economy which is export-intensive. Today, international trade accounts for more than 70% of Belgium's annual GDP (Eurostat 2011). Last, focusing on firms operating in one particular country also reduces the unobserved heterogeneity resulting from variance in environmental and regulatory conditions.

We select firms operating in the manufacturing sector (NACE Rev. 2-codes from 10 to 33). The manufacturing industry is the main goods-exporting sector (for example, it accounted for nearly 70% of total Belgian exports in 2004). Next, we only consider firms that report at least once over the entire period positive employment, capital stock and total assets and excluded firms filing consolidated balance sheets and firms which may not be considered as profit-maximizing firms according to their legal form (e.g., non-profit associations, public administrations). We use data from 1997 until.

We perform a small set of corrections of date and year or apparently erroneous number of months of annual accounts². Then, annual account information has been annualised to guarantee consistency with other firm-level datasets such as the trade data, ensure relevant cross-section comparisons, and use appropriate yearly deflators³. We use the 2-digits NACE-Rev2 deflators published in the National Accounts to obtain real values of the nominal variables. We mostly rely on value added deflators, but deflate investment and physical capital by investment prices. The sector of activity is determined on the basis of the last NACE codes available for each firm over 1996-2009, converted into NACE-Rev2 classification where necessary.

We restrict the sample to observations with relevant data for the construction of the variables described below. This results in a large-scale dataset comprising 3,391 firms and 30,074 firm-year observations.

Dependent variables

Decision to export. The dependent variable, *the decision to export*, is measured as a dummy variable equal to 1 when a firm has foreign sales, 0 otherwise.

Export intensity. The degree to which firms sell their products to customers outside the domestic market can vary tremendously. Some firms derive little or none of their sales from international markets, while others derive a high percentage of their sales from international markets. Therefore, firms with a greater dependence on sales from international markets have

 $^{^2}$ For example, when the ending date was 2 January 2005, we change the date into 31 December 2004. By doing this, we attribute the values reported in the annual account to the year 2004 instead of 2005.

³ Flows are adjusted by taking a weighted average of t and t+1 flows. Stocks are adjusted by adding to the current year stock the weighted stock variation between current and next year. The procedure attributes a missing value when there is not enough information to recover the entire year, for example when information about the first months or the last months of a given year are missing. This does not apply for the last year the firm is observed or for flows of the first year the firm is covered.

a higher *export intensity* than other firms (Fernhaber et al., 2008). Similar to other studies, we operationalize the level of export intensity as export sales divided by total sales (e.g., Autio et al., 2000; Grant, 1987; Habib and Victor, 1991; McDougall and Oviatt, 1996; Preece et al., 1998; Reuber and Fischer, 1997; Tallman and Li, 1996).

Export diversity. Contrary to export intensity, export diversity examines the extent to which a firm enters foreign markets outside their home country (Fernhaber et al., 2008). We calculate an entropy measure of export diversity with the following formula Export Diversity = $\sum Pj * \ln(1/Pj)$, where Pj is defined as the percentage of firm sales in a given market j and $\ln(1/Pj)$ is the weight given to each market, defined by the natural logarithm of the inverse of their percentage of its firm sales in market j (e.g., Palepu, 1985; Ahuja and Katila, 2001). Following De Clercq et al. (2005), we classify foreign markets into four segments representing the geographic and cultural distance from the firm's domestic market: the five countries bordering Belgium (including the United Kingdom), other countries within the European Union, other European countries and North America, and other countries. As a robustness test, we also conducted our analyses with as dependent variable the number of countries from which a firm generates foreign sales (e.g., Fernhaber et al., 2008, Zahra et al., 2000; Tallman and Li, 1996). Our results remain the same. Models are not reported, but are available from the authors upon request.

Independent variables

The key independent variables measure financial slack and human resource slack. We use one-year lagged measures for the independent and control variables to minimize concerns of reverse causality. Furthermore, we winsorized all our independent variables at the 1st and 99th percentiles to reduce the influence of outliers.

We measure *financial slack* as the amount of cash and cash equivalents available within a firm scaled by total assets (e.g., Greve, 2003; Kim et al., 2008; Voss et al., 2008). Slack is generally measured relative to a target level rather than an absolute level of resources (Bromiley, 1991) and scholars have typically defined financial slack as excess cash resources held by firms compared to industry norms (George, 2005). Therefore, we calculate financial slack as the deviation from the median cash to total assets ratio for each of the respective three-digit NACE industries in which a particular firm operates (e.g., George, 2005)⁴. Cash and cash equivalents are the most easily (re)deployed resources and provide entrepreneurs with the greatest degree of freedom in allocating it to other uses (George, 2005; Kim et al., 2008). We further calculate financial slack squared to capture any curvilinear effect as suggested by prior theoretical and empirical work (Bourgeois, 1981; George, 2005; Sharfman, Wolf, Chase and Tansik, 1988).

We measure *human resource slack* as the number of skilled employees (in FTE) relative to the total number of employees. We also take into account the industry-level differences in the requirement and utilization of skilled human resources. Therefore, the measure is adjusted for industry norms by subtracting the median ratio of skilled employment to total employees for all firms in the same three-digit NACE industry in which the focal firm operates (Mellahi and

⁴ As a robustness check, we also used the industry-adjusted current ratio as an alternative measure for financial slack (e.g., Bromiley, 1991; Lin et al., 2009). This measure produced similar results to those reported below. Results are not reported, but available from the authors upon request.

Wilkinson 2010; Mishina et al., 2004)⁵. We additionally calculate human resource slack squared to capture any curvilinear effect in the relationship between human resource slack and firms' exporting behavior.

Control variables

We included several control variables in our models. First, productivity has been shown as an important determinant of trade patterns (e.g., Bernard and Jensen, 2004; Muûls, 2012). Therefore, we include *total factor productivity* measured as in Levinsohn and Petrin (2003). The data used to estimate TFP is based on annual accounts data on firms' value added, capital stock at the beginning of the year, and average number of workers over the year in full-time equivalents and intermediate input consumption over the period 1997-2009. We restrict the sample to observations where value added, intermediate inputs, number of workers are positive, and the capital stock exceeds €100. We trim the data for outliers by restricting the sample to observations where apparent labour productivity (value added over employment), the investment-capital ratio, and capital intensity (the capital-labour ratio) lie within the range given by the median minus 3 times the interquartile range and the median plus 3 times the interquartile range. Further, in order to estimate production function coefficients, the sample is restricted to firms that are observed over at least two consecutive years, and in case of breaks over the firm spell, only the last consecutive observations are considered. Table A.1 in the Appendix reports the estimated production function coefficients together with their standard errors. In order to maintain a sufficiently large number of observations to obtain precise and reliable production coefficients, we estimate these at the broad (31) branch level. This includes

⁵ Following previous research (Mellahi and Wilkinson, 2010; Mishina et al., 2004; Voss et al., 2008), we also measure human resource slack as the industry adjusted ratio of the number of skilled employees (in FTE) relative to sales. Further, we also measure human resource slack once as the employment cost on total assets compared to the industry median (Vanacker et al., 2013). Results (not reported, but available on request) show that our findings remain robust.

13 manufacturing branches, from which we exclude branches CD (coke and refined petroleum products; code NACE-Rev2 19) and CF (basic pharmaceutical products and pharmaceutical preparations; code NACE-Rev2 21) owing to a lack of observations. Further, firm size may influence the ability of firms to access international markets and to accumulate slack resources (George, 2005). We therefore control for *firm size*, measured as the natural logarithm of total assets. Because slack is time-dependent in its accumulation, we also control for firm age. Firm age is measured as the years since legal incorporation. The intangible assets ratio, defined as the ratio of intangible assets to total assets, is used as a measure of the growth potential of firms (Villalonga, 2004). Firm performance may also influence firms' exporting behavior (Hitt et al., 2006) and their ability to accumulate slack (Sharfman et al., 1988). We therefore include lagged performance as a control which is operationalized as Earnings Before Interest, Taxes, Depreciation and Amortization (EBITDA) on total assets. We also control for the *debt ratio* defined as the firm's ratio of debt to total assets (Hitt et al., 2006; Lu and Beamish, 2004). A one-period-lagged dependent variable was also included in all specifications as a control for firm heterogeneity (e.g., Heckman and Borjas, 1980; Katila and Ahuja, 2002). We further include *industry* dummy variables to capture more subtle sub-industry-level effects within the manufacturing sector. Finally, we include year dummy variables to control for the effects of any general economic trend.

Method of analysis

We used a Heckman two-step procedure that first predicts the decision to export via a linear probability model (Bernard and Jensen, 2004; Muûls, 2012) and then control for that decision in second-stage regressions. The Heckman procedure accounts for potential selection problems between exporters and non-exporters (e.g., Greene, 2000; Lockett et al., 2008; Robson et al., 2012). Specifically, selection problems arise because export intensity and

diversity for non-exporting firms is zero. Simply omitting such observations can lead to biased estimates. Modeling export intensity and diversity needs to take into account the possibility that exporters are not a random subset of all firms but may have certain characteristics that are also linked with the export intensity or diversity (Ganotakis and Love, 2012). It ascertains whether the unobserved variables associated with the propensity to export are associated with the unobserved variables associated with the export intensity or diversity. The first stage includes all variables from the second stage and other variables not included in the second stage that are likely to drive the decision to export (i.e., the lagged dependent variable "decision to export") but not the export intensity or export diversity. We then used the results from the first-stage models to create the inverse Mills ratio, which was included as a control in the second stage (Hamilton and Nickerson, 2003).

Generalized estimating equations were used to conduct the second-stage regression analyses. GEE models are appropriate for longitudinal data and allow one to specify the nature of the dependent variable while controlling for potential autocorrelation and heteroskedasticity in the data (Liang and Zeger, 1986; Lipsitz, Fitzmaurice, Orav and Laird, 1994). For GEE models, we must specify a distribution from which the dependent variable is drawn, a link function, and a correlation structure. We choose an identity link function to connect export intensity to specified covariates and a first-order autoregressive correlation structure for all GEE models presented below. Further, we dealt with the heteroskedasticity issue by applying the Huber-White sandwich estimator of variance instead of the traditional variance calculation (White, 1982). The combination of the autoregressive correlation correction and robust variance estimators provides a very conservative test (Henderson, Miller and Hambrick, 2006; Liang and Zeger, 1986; Lipsitz et al., 1994). We have chosen to report the GEE models as the primary analyses, relative to fixed- and random-effects models⁶, for several reasons. First, this method generalizes quasi-likelihood estimation to the panel data context and provides a better way to deal with the problems of pooling multiple observations over time for each firm (Lu and Ma, 2008). Our dataset has such a structure. Second, GEE is less computationally intensive than either fixed or random effects, so it often proves less subject to instability and convergence problems (Schneper and Guillén, 2004). Third, GEE is more robust than other panel data (Liang and Zeger, 1986). Further, GEE account for correlations between records within the same cluster, which result in improved standard error estimates (e.g. Liang and Zeger, 1986, Schneper and Guillén, 2004). GEE therefore produces more accurate standard errors and more efficient parameter estimators than fixed- and random-effects models (Burton, Gurin and Sly, 1998; Ndofor, Sirmon and He, 2011).

Variance inflation factors (VIFs) in all models are well below 10 and hence do not indicate that multicollinearity may be unduly influencing our results (Kutner et al., 2005).

EMPIRICAL RESULTS

Descriptive statistics and correlations

Table 1 provides the descriptive statistics for the entire dataset and for exporters and nonexporters separately. Exporters are firms that report positive foreign sales in a specific year. Non-exporters are firms that have no foreign sales in a specific year. Note that firms can change from non-exporters to exporters and vice versa over time. In our dataset, 80% of firmyear observations relate to exporters. Their mean level of export intensity is 0.35 which

⁶ As a robustness check, Table A.2 in the Appendix reports the fixed-effects models. We report results with fixed effects as this is the specification retained by the Hausman test.

implies that on average 35% of total sales are foreign sales. Firms are on average 25.90 years old and have a median total assets level of 9.76 million euro (in Table 1 we report the log transformed variables used in the subsequent regressions). Firms that export have a higher total factor productivity than those that do not. Further, exporters are typically larger and older as well. Table 2 gives some information on the industry distribution of the sample firms. It shows that our sample covers a broad range of sub-industries within manufacturing. Table 3 presents the correlations for the entire dataset.

Regression results

Table 4 shows the linear probability models for a firm's decision to export. Four different models are specified. Model 1 includes only the control variables. Model 2 adds the main and squared effect of financial slack. Model 3 tests the linear and squared effect of human resource slack. Model 4 is the fully specified model that includes all linear and squared effects. Given the stability of our results across specifications, our discussion focuses on Model 4.

Consistent with previous literature on the export behavior of firms (e.g., Bernard and Jensen, 2004; Bernard, Jensen, Redding and Schott, 2007; Greenaway and Kneller, 2007; Muûls, 2008, 2012; Muûls and Pisu, 2009 for Belgium; Wagner, 2007; Westhead, 1995), the control variables indicate that firms with a higher total factor productivity, larger firms and firms with a higher debt ratio have a higher probability to export. Furthermore, firms that were exporting in the previous year are also more likely to export again.

We start by asking how financial slack influence the decision to export. The results of Model 4 show that the coefficient for financial slack is positive and significant while the coefficient for financial slack squared is negative and significant. This indicates that the effect of financial slack on the decision to export is non-monotonic. Higher levels of financial slack increase the decision to export, but after a certain critical level they reduce the decision to export. Further, we ask how human resource slack influences the decision to export. In Model 4, the coefficient for human resource slack is positive and significant, and that for its squared term is negative and significant which also lead to a non-monotonic effect of human resource slack. This means that higher levels of human resource slack increase the decision to export, but after some critical level it reduces the decision to export.

It is important to determine whether the effect of financial slack and human resource slack is truly non-monotonic within the sample's range of financial slack and human resource slack respectively. We determined that the critical point where the relationship between financial slack and the decision to export switches from positive to negative (henceforth, the turning point) is about the 95th percentile of financial slack. The turning point for the relationship between human resource slack and the decision to export is about the 84th percentile of human resource slack. Thus, the effect of financial slack and human resource slack is non-monotonic and inverse U-shaped. Figure 1, Panel A, also shows that the relationship between financial slack and the decision to export is inverse U-shaped. However, due to the available sample range, the relationship is generally positive but turns negative at high levels of financial slack. Figure 1, Panel B, displays that the relationship between human resource slack and the decision to export is inverse U-shaped.

In order to test if slack resources still play a role in firms' export intensity and export diversity after controlling for the decision to export, we followed Heckman's two-step procedure (1979). This procedure corrects for possible sample selection bias. We calculated the inverse Mills ratio from the selection equation predicting the decision to export and included this ratio in our estimation to test the relation between slack and the export intensity and export diversity respectively. Following the Heckman procedure, we enter the decision to export lagged by one year in the first-stage model (i.e. models concerning the decision to export) but not in the second-stage model. Table 5 presents the estimates for the second stage

concerning the export intensity analyses. Model 1 includes controls only, Model 2 adds the linear and squared effect of financial slack, and Model 3 includes the linear and squared effect of human resource slack. Finally, Model 4 includes main and squared effects of both financial and human resource slack. Table 6 shows the second stage results with export diversity as dependent variable. Model 1 is the base model with all controls. Model 2 adds the linear and squared effect of financial slack and Model 3 adds the linear and squared effect of human resource slack. Finally, Model 4 shows the results of the full model which includes the linear and squared effects of both financial and human resource slack. We will use the full model to discuss our results.

With respect to the control variables, the inverse Mills ratio is positive and significant which indicates that the correction for sample selection is necessary when modeling export intensity and diversity. Table 5, Model 4, also indicates that firms will reach a higher level of export intensity when they are more productive and have a higher export intensity in the previous year. Firm age has a negative and significant relationship with export intensity. Further, Model 4, Table 6, shows that total factor productivity, size, lagged performance, debt ratio and the export diversity in the previous year are strongly positively associated with export diversity.

First, we examine the relationship between financial slack, human resource slack and export intensity. The results in Model 4 in Table 5 reveal that the linear and squared effects of financial slack are not significant. Furthermore, the results show that the linear and squared effects of human resource slack are also not significant. We thus fail to find any relationship between financial slack or human resource slack and export intensity. Second, we examine the relationship between financial slack, human resource slack and export diversity. Model 4 in Table 6, which presents the results for export diversity, shows a positive significant coefficient of financial slack and a negative significant coefficient of financial slack squared. This

indicates that the effect of financial slack is non-monotonic. Higher levels of financial slack increase the export diversity, but after some critical level they reduce the export diversity. Further, Model 4 also presents a positive significant effect of human resource slack and a negative significant effect of human resource slack squared. This also leads to a nonmonotonic effect of human resource slack which means that higher human resource slack increases the export diversity, but after some critical level it reduces it.

We determined that the turning point where the relationship between financial slack and export diversity switches from positive to negative is about the 95th percentile of financial slack. The turning point for the relationship between human resource slack and export diversity is about the 85th percentile of human resource slack. Therefore, we conclude that there are inverted U-shaped relationships between financial slack and export diversity and between human resource slack and export diversity respectively. Figure 1, Panel E, also illustrates that the relationship between financial slack and export diversity is inverse U-shaped. However, due to the available sample range, the relationship is generally positive but turns negative at high levels of financial slack. Figure 1, Panel F, shows that the relationship between human resource slack and export diversity is inverse U-shaped.

CONCLUSION

Resources play a key role in firms' exporting behavior, such as their decision to sell outside the domestic market and compete in international markets. Resource-based theories, however, indicate that slack resources rather than the absolute amount of resources drive firm expansion and performance. Unfortunately, there is a dearth of research on the relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior. In this study, we therefore address the following research question: how do different types of slack resources, including financial and human resource slack, influence different dimensions of exporting, including the decision to export, the export intensity and export diversity.

Three key findings emerged. First, we found for both financial and human resource slack an inverted U-shaped relationship with the decision to export. Second, we failed to find a significant relationship between financial slack and export intensity and human resource slack and export intensity respectively. Third, we found inverted U-shaped relationships between financial slack and export diversity and human resource slack and export diversity respectively. Taken together, our results suggest that there are no simple answers to questions, such as *whether, how* and *to what extent* slack resources affect firms' exporting behavior. Rather, our results underscore the importance of considering the different dimensions of exporting in answering these questions.

Our results indicate that the relationship between slack resources and the decision to export is inverse U-shaped. A possible explanation is that slack resources may cover sunk costs associated with the decision to export. Too much slack, however, may encourage managerial complacency and overly optimistic behavior which may negatively influence the decision to export. The relationship between slack resources and export diversity is also inverse U-shaped, but we fail to find any impact between slack resources and export intensity. A possible explanation is the following: Firms diversifying their export business are confronted with higher coordination and governance costs and more diverse cultural environments compared to firms which focus on intensifying their export activities. This means that export diversity is more complex and costly than export intensity. So, slack may help firms by alleviating the transaction costs related with the dispersion of their foreign activities. However, after an optimal level, slack resources may again harm firms' exporting diversity, potentially as a consequence of managerial complacency. Although this study deepens our understanding of the relationship between slack resources and firms' exporting behavior, it is important to acknowledge several caveats and avenues for future research. First, our findings are limited in context, since our study focuses solely on Belgian manufacturing firms. Although this has the beneficial effect of reducing unobserved heterogeneity, future research would be well served to explore whether our results hold in different geographic and industrial contexts. Second, although this study addresses a number of dimensions to firms' exporting behavior, it does not look at which countries firms move into as they internationalize, when and in what sequence. Examining such internationalization patterns is an important area for future research where slack resources may also play a critical role. They may, for instance, push firms to export to more distant countries rather than simply exporting to neighboring countries.

This study provides policy-makers and practitioners with additional insight into the resource-based factors associated with the decision to export, export intensity and export diversity. Given the strategic importance of exporting and penetrating into foreign markets for firm growth and performance (e.g., Autio et al., 2000; Hitt, Hoskisson and Kim, 1997; Tan and Mahoney, 2005; Tseng et al., 2007), there is an intensive debate on how firms can be encouraged to expand beyond their domestic borders. This study has highlighted the importance of slack resources as antecedents of foreign expansion. Many contemporary researchers adopting a resource-based framework have ignored the importance of resource slack and have focused instead on the absolute amount of resources. More resources, including financial and human resources, will not necessarily help firms to become exporters, nor will it necessarily benefit their export diversity. On the contrary, there are optimal levels of financial and human resource slack which maximize the likelihood of firms becoming exporters and maximize their export diversity. Moreover, providing firms with more financial and human

resources is unlikely to influence their export intensity, once these firms have decided to export.

Today, governments all over the world have implemented policies to boost availability of financial resources. Our study confirms the importance of financial resources in the international expansion of firms, but also demonstrates the need for a broader range of policies. Human resource slack is important for the international expansion of firms as well. Policies which make it easier for firms to attract skilled labour are hence well-advised as they may increase the likelihood of domestic firms moving and competing in foreign markets.

REFERENCES

Ahuja, G. and Katila, R. (2001). 'Technological acquisitions and the innovation performance of acquiring firms: A longitudinal study'. *Strategic Management Journal*, **22**, 197-220.

Amiti, M. and Weinstein, D. E. (2011). 'Exports and financial shocks'. The Quarterly Journal of Economics, **126**, 1841-1877.

Autio, E., Sapienza, H. J. and Almeida, J. G. (2000). 'Effects of age at entry, knowledge intensity, and imitability on international growth'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **43**, 909-924.

Bellone, F., Musso, P., Nesta, L. and Schiavo, S. (2010). 'Financial constraints and firm export behaviour'. *The World Economy*, **33**, 347-373.

Bernard, A. B. and Jensen, J. B. (2004). 'Why some firms export'. *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, **86**, 561-569.

Bernard, A. B., Jensen, J. B., Redding, S. and Schott, P. K. (2007). 'Firms in international trade'. *Journal of Economic Perspective*, **21**, 105-130.

Bloodgood, J. M., Sapienza, H. J. and Almeida, J. G. (1996). 'The internationalization of new high-potential U.S. ventures: Antecedents and outcomes'. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, **20**, 61-76.

Bourgeois, L. J. (1981). 'On the measurement of organizational slack'. Academy of Management Review, 6, 29-39.

Brav, O. (2009). 'Access to capital, capital structure, and the funding of the firm'. *Journal of Finance*, **64**, 263-308.

Bromiley, P. (1991). 'Testing a causal model of corporate risk taking and performance'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **34**, 37-59.

Burton, P., Gurin, L. and Sly, P. (1998). 'Extending the simple linear regression model to account for correlated responses: An introduction to generalized estimating equations and multi-level mixed modelling'. *Statistics in Medicine*, **17**, 1261-1291.

Cardon, M. S. and Stevens, C. E. (2004). 'Managing human resources in small organizations: What do we know?'. *Human Resource Management Review*, **14**, 295-323.

Cumming, D., Sapienza, H. J., Siegel, D. S. and Wright, M. (2009). 'International entrepreneurship: Managerial and policy implications'. *Strategic Entrepreneurship Journal*, **3**, 283-296.

De Clercq, D., Sapienza, H. J. and Crijns, H. (2005). 'The internationalization of small and medium-sized firms'. *Small Business Economics*, **24**, 409-419.

Fazzari, S. M., Hubbard, R. G. and Petersen, B. C. (2000). 'Investment-cash flow sensitivities are useful: A comment on Kaplan and Zingales'. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, **115**, 695-705.

Fernhaber, S. A., Gilbert, B. A. and McDougall, P. P. (2008). 'International entrepreneurship and geographic location: An empirical examination of new venture internationalization'. *Journal of International Business Studies*, **39**, 267-290.

Galbraith, J. R. and Kazanjian, R. K. (1986). 'Organizing to implement strategies of diversity and globalization – The role of matrix designs'. *Human Resource Management*, **25**, 37-54.

Ganotakis, P. and Love, J. H. (2012). 'Export propensity, export intensity and firm performance: The role of the entrepreneurial founding team'. *Journal of International Business Studies*, **43**, 693-718.

George, G. (2005). 'Slack resources and the performance of privately held firms'. Academy of Management Journal, **48**, 661-76.

Gomes, L. and Ramaswamy K. (1999). 'An empirical examination of the form of the relationship between multinationality and performance'. *Journal of International Business Studies*, **30**, 173-187.

Grant, R. M. (1987). 'Multinationality and performance among British manufacturing companies'. *Journal of International Business Studies*, **18**, 79-89.

Greenaway, D., Guariglia, A. and Kneller, R. (2007). 'Financial factors and exporting decisions'. *Journal of International Economics*, **73**, 377-395.

Greenaway, D. and Kneller, R. (2007). 'Firm heterogeneity, exporting and foreign direct investment: A survey'. *The Economic Journal*, **117**, 134-161.

Greene, W. H. (2000). Econometric analysis. New Jersey: Prentice-hall.

Greve, H. R. (2003). 'A behavioral theory of R&D expenditures and innovations: Evidence from shipbuilding'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **46**, 685-702.

Habib, M. M. and Victor, B. (1991). 'Strategy, structure, and performance of U.S. manufacturing and service MNCs: A comparative analysis'. *Strategic Management Journal*, **12**, 589-606.

Hamilton, B. H. and Nickerson, J. A. (2003). 'Correcting for endogeneity in strategic management research'. *Strategic Organization*, **1**, 51-78.

Hashai, N. (2011). 'Sequencing the expansion of geographic scope and foreign operations by "born global firms" firms'. *Journal of International Business Studies*, **42**, 995-1015.

Heckman, J. J. (1979). 'Sample selection bias as a specification error'. *Econometrica*, **47**, 153-161.

Heckman, J. J. and Borjas, G. J. (1980). 'Does unemployment cause future unemployment? Definitions, questions and answers from a continuous time model of heterogeneity and state dependence'. *Economica*, **47**, 247-283.

Henderson, A. D., Miller, D. and Hambrick, D. C. (2006). 'How quickly do CEOs become obsolete? Industry dynamism, CEO tenure, and company performance'. *Strategic Management Journal*, **27**, 447-460.

Hitt, M. A., Bierman, L., Uhlenbruck, K. and Shimizu, K. (2006). 'The importance of resources in the internationalization of professional service firms: The good, the bad, and the ugly'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **49**, 1137-1157.

Hitt, M. A., Hoskisson, R. E. and Kim, H. (1997). 'International diversification: Effects on innocation and firm performance in product-diversified firms'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **40**, 767-798.

Hout, T., Porter, M. E. and Rudden, E. (1982). 'How global companies win out'. *Harvard Business Review*, **60**, 98-108.

Katila, R. and Ahuja, G. (2002). 'Something old, something new: A longitudinal study of search behavior and new product introduction'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **45**, 1183-1194.

Kim, H., Kim, H. and Lee, P. (2008). 'Ownership structure and the relationship between financial slack and R&D investments: evidence from Korean firms'. *Organization Science*, **19**, 404-18.

Kutner, M. H., Nachtsheim, C. J., Neter, J. and William, L. (2005). *Applied Linear Statistical Models Fifth edition*. Boston: McGraw-Hill.

Levinsohn, J. and Petrin A. (2003). 'Estimating production functions using inputs to control for unobservables'. *Review of Economic Studies*, **70**, 317-341.

Liang, K. Y. and Zeger, S. L. (1986). 'Longitudinal data analysis using generalized linear models'. *Biometrika*, **73**, 13-22.

Lin, W. T., Cheng, K. Y. and Liu, Y. (2009). 'Organizational slack and firm's internationalization: A longitudinal study of high-technology firms'. *Journal of World Business*, **44**, 397-406.

Lipsitz, S. R., Fitzmaurice, G. M., Orav, E. J. and Laird, N. M. (1994). 'Performance of generalized estimating equations in practical solutions'. *Biometrics*, **50**, 270-278.

Lockett, A., Wright, M., Burrows, A., Scholes, L. and Paton D. (2008). 'The export intensity of venture capital backed companies'. *Small Business Economics*, **31**, 39-58.

Lu, J. W. and Beamish, P. W. (2004). 'International diversification and firm performance: The S-curve hypothesis'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **47**, 598-609.

Lu, J. W. and Ma, X. (2008). The contingent value of local partners' business group affiliations'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **51**, 295-314.

Manova, K. (2013). 'Credit constraints, heterogeneous firms, and international trade'. *Review* of *Economic Studies*, **80**, 711-744.

McDougall, P. P. and Oviatt, B. M. (1996). 'New venture internationalization, strategic change, and performance: A follow-up study'. *Journal of Business Venturing*, **11**, 23-40.

Mellahi, K. and Wilkinson A. (2010). 'A study of the association between level of slack reduction following downsizing and innovation output'. *Journal of Management Studies*, **47**, 483-508.

Minetti, R. and Zhu, S. C. (2011). 'Credit constraints and firm export: Microeconomic evidence from Italy'. *Journal of International Economics*, **83**, 109-125.

Mishina, Y., Pollock, T. and Porac, J. (2004). 'Are more resources always better for growth? Resource stickiness in market and product expansion'. *Strategic Management Journal*, **25**, 1179-197.

Muûls, M. (2008). 'Exporters and credit constraints. A firm-level approach'. *NBB Working Paper Research No 139*.

Muûls, M. (2012). 'Exporters, importers and credit constraints'. *CEP Disussion Paper No* 1169.

Muûls, M. and Pisu M. (2009). 'Imports and exports at the level of the firm: Evidence from Belgium'. *The World Economy*, **32**, 692-734.

Ndofor, H. A., Sirmon D. G. and He, X. (2011). 'Firm resources, competitive actions and performance: Investigating a mediated model with evidence from the in-vitro diagnostics industry'. *Strategic Management Journal*, **32**, 640-657.

Nohria, N. and Gulati, R. (1996). 'Is slack good or bad for innovation'? Academy of Management Journal, **39**, 1245-264.

Nohria, N. and Gulati, R. (1997). 'What is the optimum amount of organizational slack? A study of the relationship between slack and innovation in multinational firms'. *European Management Journal*, **15**, 603-6011.

Palepu, K. (1985). 'Diversification strategy, profit performance and the entropy measure'. *Strategic Management Journal*, **6**, 239-255.

Penrose, E. (1959). The Theory of the Growth of the Firm. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Pitelis, C. N. (2007). 'A behavioral resource-based view of the firm: The synergy of Cyert and March (1963) and Penrose (1959)'. *Organization Science*, **18**, 478-490.

Preece, S. B., Miles, G. and Baetz, M. C. (1998). 'Explaining the international intensity and global diversity of early-stage technology-based firms'. *Journal of Business Venturing*, **14**, 259-281.

Reuber, A. R. and Fischer, E. (1997). 'The influence of the management team's international experience on the internationalization behaviors of SMEs'. *Journal of International Business Studies*, **28**, 807-825.

Robson, P. J. A., Akuetteh, C. K., Westhead, P. and Wright, M. (2012). 'Exporting intensity, human capital and business ownership experience'. *International Small Business Journal*, **30**, 367-387.

Schneper, W. D. and Guillén, M. F. (2004). 'Stakeholder rights and corporate governance: A cross-national study of hostile takeovers'. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, **49**, 263-295.

Sharfman, M. P., Wolf, G., Chase, R. B. and Tansik, D. A. (1988). 'Antecedents of organizational slack'. *Academy of Management Review*, **13**, 601-614.

Tallman, S. and Li, J. (1996). 'Effects of international diversity and product diversity on the performance of multinational firms'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **39**, 179-196.

Tan, D. and Mahoney, J. T. (2005). 'Examining the Penrose effect in an international business context: The dynamics of Japanese firm growth in US industries'. *Managerial and Decision Economics*, **26**, 113-127.

Tseng, C. H., Tansuhaj, P., Hallagan, W. and McCullough, J. (2007). 'Effects of firm resources and growth in multinationality'. *Journal of International Business Studies*, **38**, 961-974.

Vanacker, T., Collewaert, V. and Paeleman, I. (2013). 'The relationship between slack resources and the performance of entrepreneurial firms: The role of venture capital and angel investors'. *Journal of Management Studies*, **6**, 1070-1096.

Villalonga, B. (2004). 'Intangible resources, Tobin's q, and sustainability of performance differences'. *Journal of Economic Behaviour & Organization*, **54**, 205–30.

Voss, G., Sirdeshmukh, D. and Voss, Z. (2008). 'The effects of slack resources and environmental threat on product exploration and exploitation'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **51**, 147-64.

Wagner, J. (2007). 'Exports and productivity: A survey of the evidence from firm level data'. *The World Economy*, **30**, 60–82.

Westhead, P. (1995). 'Exporting and non-exporting small firms in Great Britain – A matched pairs comparison'. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research*, **1**, 6-36.

Westhead, P., Wright, M. and Ucbasaran, D. (2001). 'The internationalization of new and small firms: A resource-based view'. *Journal of Business Venturing*, **16**, 333-358.

White, H. (1982). 'Maximum likelihood estimation of misspecified models'. *Econometrica*, **50**, 1-25.

Zahra, S. A., Ireland, R. D. and Hitt, M. A. (2000). 'International expansion by new venture firms: International diversity, mode of market entry, technological learning, and performance'. *Academy of Management Journal*, **43**, 925-950.

Ś
୍ଧ
Ξ.
2
÷
, G
7
e
≽
i
• •
H
SCL
escr
Descr
Descr
: Descr
1: Descr
e 1: Descr
ole 1: Descr
able 1: Descr
Table 1: Descr

Variables	0v	erall samț	ole	Expo	orting sam	ıple	Non-ex	sporting s	ample	
	Ν	Mean	s.d.	N	Mean	s.d.	N	Mean	s.d.	1
1 Decision to export	30,074	0.799	0.401	24,031	1.000	0.000	6,043	0.000	0.000	
2 Export intensity	29,364	0.349	0.334	23,594	0.434	0.320	5,770	0.000	0.000	* * *
3 Export diversity (entropy)	30,074	0.830	0.483	24,031	1.039	0.274	6,043	0.000	0.000	* * *
4 Number of foreign countries	30,074	2.012	1.345	24,031	2.518	0.995	6,043	0.000	0.000	* * *
5 Financial slack ^{a, b}	30,074	0.012	0.085	24,031	0.011	0.080	6,043	0.017	0.103	* * *
6 Human resource slack ^{a, b,}	30,074	0.106	0.225	24,031	0.105	0.211	6,043	0.106	0.274	* * *
7 Total factor productivity ^{b, c}	30,074	11.535	0.654	24,031	11.602	0.646	6,043	11.269	0.617	* * *
8 Size ^{b, c}	30,074	16.251	1.443	24,031	16.492	1.391	6,043	15.289	1.228	* * *
9 Age°	30,074	3.082	0.676	24,031	3.113	0.673	6,043	2.958	0.675	* * *
10 Intangible assets on total assets ^b	30,074	0.010	0.041	24,031	0.011	0.043	6,043	0.006	0.033	* * *
11 EBITDA on TA ^{a, b}	30,074	0.135	0.117	24,031	0.135	0.115	6,043	0.132	0.125	* *
12 Debt ratio ^{a, b}	30,074	0.636	0.253	24,031	0.641	0.238	6,043	0.617	0.305	* * *

^a Winsorized variable ^bLagged variable ^c Logarithm

Note: Significance levels indicate test results from differences between exporting and non-exporting firms (Chi-square tests or Mann-Whitney tests) * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001

Table 2: The Industry Distribution

NACE code	Description	Number of	Percentage
	•	firms	of firms
10	Manufacture of food products	4,625	15.38
11	Manufacture of beverages	495	1.65
12	Manufacture of tobacco products	167	0.56
13	Manufacture of textiles	2,085	6.93
14	Manufacture of wearing apparel	504	1.68
15	Manufacture of leather and related products	61	0.2
	Manufacture of wood and of products of wood and cork, except furniture;		
16	manufacture of articles of straw and plaiting materials	977	3.25
17	Manufacture of paper and paper products	932	3.1
18	Printing and reproduction of recorded media	1,395	4.64
19	Manufacture of coke and refined petroleum products	0	0.00
20	Manufacture of chemicals and chemical products	2,473	8.22
21	Manufacture of basic pharmaceutical products and pharmaceutical preparations	0	0.00
22	Manufacture of rubber and plastic products	2,077	6.91
23	Manufacture of other non-metallic mineral products	2,563	8.52
24	Manufacture of basic metals	869	2.89
25	Manufacture of fabricated metal products, except machinery and equipment	3,885	12.92
26	Manufacture of computer, electronic and optical products	777	2.58
27	Manufacture of electrical equipment	829	2.76
28	Manufacture of machinery and equipment	2,269	7.54
29	Manufacture of motor vehicles, trailers and semi-trailers	819	2.72
30	Manufacture of other transport equipment	239	0.79
31	Manufacture of furniture	1,027	3.41
32	Other manufacturing	488	1.62
33	Repair and installation of machinery and equitment	518	1.72
Total		30,074	100

Variables							Ó	rerall s	ample [*]	e					
	Z	1	7	3	4	S	9	7	8	6	10	11	12	13	14
1 Decision to export	30,074	1													
2 Export intensity	29,364	0.52	1												
3 Number of foreign countries	30,074	0.86	0.64	1											
4 Export diversity (entropy)	30,074	0.75	0.71	0.92	1										
5 Financial slack ^{b, c}	30,074	-0.03	-0.01	-0.04	-0.06	1									
6 Financial slack squared ^{b, c}	30,074	-0.06	-0.03	-0.06	-0.07	0.84	1								
7 Human resource slack ^{b, c}	30,074	0.00	-0.04	0.01	0.00	0.05	0.06	1							
8 Human resource slack squared ^{b, c}	30,074	-0.09	-0.08	-0.08	-0.09	0.07	0.08	0.82	1						
9 Total factor productivity ^{c,d}	30,074	0.20	0.13	0.26	0.31	0.00	0.02	0.08	0.05	1					
10 Size ^{c, d}	30,074	0.33	0.25	0.41	0.51	-0.18	-0.08	-0.03	-0.09	0.64	1				
11 Age ^d	30,074	0.09	0.05	0.10	0.13	-0.01	-0.01	0.02	-0.02	0.05	0.15	1			
12 Intangible assets on total assets $^{\circ}$	30,074	0.05	0.03	0.07	0.08	-0.04	-0.02	0.05	0.03	0.10	0.11	-0.07	1		
13 EBITDA on TA ^{b, c}	30,074	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.15	0.08	-0.08	-0.06	0.35	-0.03	-0.03	-0.01	1	
14 Debt ratio ^{b, c}	30,074	0.04	0.00	0.02	0.01	-0.17	-0.13	0.01	0.00	-0.09	-0.01	-0.16	0.04	-0.25	-

Table 3: Correlation Matrix

^a Number of observations overall sample = 30,074. Number of observations for correlations with export intensity = 29,364. Correlations significant at 0.05 level are in bold. Industry dummies and year dummies are not reported. ^b Winsorized variable

^cLagged variable ^dLogarithm

29

	4	Iodel	1	F	Model	5	,	Model	3	F	Model	4
	Coeff.	R	obust S.E.	Coeff.	Y	obust S.E.	Coeff.		Robust S.E.	Coeff.	I	cobust S.E.
Financial slack				0.189	* * *	(0.033)				0.182	* * *	(0.033)
Financial slack ²				-0.568	* * *	(0.095)				-0.541	* * *	(0.094)
Human resource slack							0.076	* * *	(0.013)	0.075	* * *	(0.012)
Human resource slack ²							-0.141	* * *	(0.020)	-0.137	* * *	(0.020)
Total factor productivity	0.012	*	(0.005)	0.011	*	(0.005)	0.013	* *	(0.005)	0.012	*	(0.005)
Size	0.018	* * *	(0.002)	0.020	* * *	(0.002)	0.017	***	(0.002)	0.019	* * *	(0.002)
Age	0.003		(0.002)	0.003		(0.002)	0.002		(0.002)	0.002		(0.002)
Intangible assets ratio	0.006		(0.031)	0.007		(0.031)	-0.001		(0.030)	0.000		(0.030)
Lagged performance	0.021		(0.016)	0.015		(0.016)	0.018		(0.017)	0.013		(0.017)
Debt ratio	0.018	* *	(0.007)	0.020	* *	(0.007)	0.017	*	(0.007)	0.018	* *	(0.007)
Lagged dependent variable	0.785	* * *	(0.007)	0.782	* * *	(0.007)	0.781	* * *	(0.007)	0.779	* * *	(0.007)
Intercept	-0.287	* * *	(0.036)	-0.299	* * *	(0.036)	-0.277	* * *	(0.037)	-0.288	* * *	(0.036)
Year fixed effects?		Yes			Yes			Yes			Yes	
Industry fixed effects?		Yes			Yes			Yes			Yes	
N (Company-years)		30,074			30,074			30,07	+		30,074	
Number of companies		3,391			3,391			3,391			3,391	
Pseudo R ²	0.0	\$699**	*	0	6705*:	**	0	.6708*	**	0	6712*	**

Table 4: Results of Linear Probability Models for the Decision to Export

	V	Iodel	1	N	Iodel (2		Model	3		Model	4
Variable	Coeff.	R	obust S.E.	Coeff.	R	obust S.E.	Coeff.		Robust S.E.	Coeff.		Robust S.E.
Financial slack				0.014		(0.020)				0.013		(0.020)
Financial slack ²				-0.056		(0.071)				-0.047		(0.070)
Human resource slack							-0.001		(0.007)	-0.001		(0.007)
Human resource slack ²							-0.024		(0.014)	-0.023		(0.014)
Total factor productivity	0.005		(0.003)	0.005		(0.003)	0.009	*	(0.003)	0.008	*	(0.003)
Size	0.003	* *	(0.001)	0.003	* *	(0.001)	0.002		(0.001)	0.002		(0.001)
Age	-0.005	* * *	(0.001)	-0.005	* * *	(0.001)	-0.005	* * *	(0.001)	-0.005	* * *	(0.001)
Lagged performance	0.016		(0.010)	0.015		(0.010)	0.008		(0.010)	0.008		(0.010)
Debt ratio	0.004		(0.004)	0.004		(0.004)	0.004		(0.004)	0.004		(0.004)
Lagged dependent variable	0.940	* * *	(0.003)	0.940	* * *	(0.003)	0.940	* * *	(0.003)	0.940	* * *	(0.003)
Inverse Mills ratio	0.063	* * *	(0.010)	0.062	* * *	(0.010)	0.064	* * *	(0.010)	0.063	* * *	(0.010)
Intercept	-0.066	*	(0.026)	-0.067	*	(0.026)	-0.084	* *	(0.026)	-0.084	* *	(0.026)
Year fixed effects?		Yes			Yes			Yes			Yes	
Industry fixed effects?		Yes			Yes			Yes			Yes	
N (Company-years)		18,994			18,994			18,99	4		18,994	
Number of companies		2,081			2,081			2,081			2,081	
Wald chi-square	164,	555.49	***(165,	137.22	***	167	,352.1	0***	167	,892.8	***/

Table 5: Results of GEE Regression Analysis for the Export Intensity

	R	Model		N.	Model	2		Model	3		Model	4
Variable	Coeff.	R	obust S.E.	Coeff.	Y	Cobust S.E.	Coeff.	k	obust S.E.	Coeff.	I	Robust S.E.
Financial slack				0.109	* * *	(0.019)				0.104	* * *	(0.019)
Financial slack ²				-0.364	* * *	(0.063)				-0.340	* * *	(0.063)
Human resource slack							0.064	* * *	(0.007)	0.062	* * *	(0.007)
Human resource slack ²							-0.126	* * *	(0.012)	-0.120	* * *	(0.012)
Total factor productivity	0.012	* * *	(0.003)	0.012	* * *	(0.003)	0.013	* * *	(0.003)	0.013	* * *	(0.003)
Size	0.015	* * *	(0.001)	0.016	* * *	(0.001)	0.014	* * *	(0.001)	0.015	* * *	(0.001)
Age	0.001		(0.001)	0.001		(0.001)	0.000		(0.001)	0.000		(0.001)
Lagged performance	0.034	* * *	(600.0)	0.031	* *	(600.0)	0.030	* *	(600.0)	0.027	* *	(0.00)
Debt ratio	0.018	* * *	(0.003)	0.018	* * *	(0.003)	0.017	* * *	(0.003)	0.017	* * *	(0.003)
Lagged dependent variable	0.915	* * *	(0.004)	0.915	* * *	(0.004)	0.914	* * *	(0.004)	0.914	* * *	(0.004)
Inverse Mills ratio	0.464	* * *	(600.0)	0.461	* * *	(0.00)	0.464	* * *	(600.0)	0.461	* * *	(0.00)
Intercept	-0.341	* * *	(0.022)	-0.347	* * *	(0.022)	-0.339	* * *	(0.022)	-0.344	* * *	(0.022)
Year fixed effects?		Yes			Yes			Yes			Yes	
Industry fixed effects?		Yes			Yes			Yes			Yes	
N (Company-years)		19,007			19,007			19,007			19,007	-
Number of companies		2,067			2,067			2,067			2,067	
Wald chi-square	127	,340.82	***	126	,344.7	***	127	,265.68	***	126	,474.4	2***

Table 6: Results of GEE Regression Analysis for the Export Diversity

Figure 1: The Relationship between Different Types of Slack Resources and Different Dimensions to Firms' Exporting Behavior



Note: Two standard deviations from the means of financial and human resource slack were used.

Appendix

	βκ	β_L	N
CA : food products, beverages and tobacco			
products	0.636 (0.006)	0.087 (0.010)	9,977
CB : textiles, wearing apparel and leather products	0.651 (0.008)	0.078 (0.016)	3,693
CC : wood and paper products, and printing	0.707 (0.007)	0.048 (0.010)	6,969
CD : coke and refined petroleum products	1.253 (0.414)	0.630 (0.237)	71
CE : chemicals and chemical products	0.663 (0.013)	0.092 (0.027)	2,640
CF : basic pharmaceutical products and	0.796	0.120	486
pharmaceutical preparations	(0.039)	(0.014)	
CG : rubber and plastics products, and other	0.615	0.061	6,394
non-metallic mineral products	(0.007)	(0.012)	
CH : basic metals and fabricated metal products,	0.736	0.058	9,931
except machinery and equipment	(0.005)	(0.007)	
CI : computer, electronic and optical products	0.818 (0.022)	0.010 (0.031)	972
CJ : electrical equipment	0.748 (0.016)	0.034 (0.020)	1,245
CK : machinery and equipment n.e.c.	0.743 (0.009)	0.038 (0.015)	3,322
CL : transport equipment	0.799 (0.016)	-0.030 (0.037)	1,149
CM : furniture; other manufacturing; repair and	0.732	0.060	4,671
installation of machinery and equipment	(0.007)	(0.012)	

Table A.1: Estimates of production function coefficients - Ackerberg et al. (2006) methodology

Note: 51,520 observations and 7,698 firms over 1997-2009; standard errors in brackets.

	E	xport Inte	ensity	Б	xport Di	versity
Variable	Coeff.	-	Robust S.E.	Coeff.		Robust S.E.
Financial slack	0.000		(0.028)	0.074	**	(0.026)
Financial slack ²	0.019		(0.090)	-0.258	**	(0.080)
Human resource slack	-0.038		(0.032)	0.050	*	(0.020)
Human resource slack ²	0.055		(0.060)	-0.135	***	(0.028)
Total factor productivity	-0.007		(0.006)	0.004		(0.004)
Size	0.025	***	(0.005)	0.031	***	(0.004)
Age	-0.004		(0.011)	0.007		(0.010)
Lagged performance	0.004		(0.014)	0.014		(0.014)
Debt ratio	0.007		(0.009)	0.019	*	(0.008)
Lagged dependent variable	0.589	***	(0.013)	0.422	***	(0.012)
Inverse Mills ratio	0.024	***	(0.005)	0.216	***	(0.008)
Intercept	-0.149		(0.092)	-0.005		(0.070)
Year dummies		Yes			Yes	8
N (Company-years)		23,587	7		24,03	31
Number of companies		2,901			2,92	7
R ²		0.841			0.75	2

 Table A.2: Results of Fixed-Effects Regression Analyses for the Export Intensity and the Export Diversity

NATIONAL BANK OF BELGIUM - WORKING PAPERS SERIES

The Working Papers are available on the website of the Bank: http://www.nbb.be.

- 190. "What determines euro area bank CDS spreads?", by J. Annaert, M. De Ceuster, P. Van Roy and C. Vespro, *Research series*, May 2010.
- 191. "The incidence of nominal and real wage rigidity: An individual-based sectoral approach", by J. Messina, Ph. Du Caju, C. F. Duarte, N. L. Hansen, M. Izquierdo, *Research series*, June 2010.
- 192. "Economic importance of the Belgian ports: Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels Report 2008", by C. Mathys, *Document series*, July 2010.
- 193. "Wages, labor or prices: how do firms react to shocks?", by E. Dhyne and M. Druant, *Research series*, July 2010.
- 194. "Trade with China and skill upgrading: Evidence from Belgian firm level data", by G. Mion, H. Vandenbussche, and L. Zhu, *Research series*, September 2010.
- 195. "Trade crisis? What trade crisis?", by K. Behrens, G. Corcos and G. Mion, *Research series*, September 2010.
- 196. "Trade and the global recession", by J. Eaton, S. Kortum, B. Neiman and J. Romalis, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 197. "Internationalization strategy and performance of small and medium sized enterprises", by J. Onkelinx and L. Sleuwaegen, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 198. "The internationalization process of firms: From exports to FDI?", by P. Conconi, A. Sapir and M. Zanardi, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 199. "Intermediaries in international trade: Direct versus indirect modes of export", by A. B. Bernard, M. Grazzi and C. Tomasi, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 200. "Trade in services: IT and task content", by A. Ariu and G. Mion, Research series, October 2010.
- 201. "The productivity and export spillovers of the internationalisation behaviour of Belgian firms", by M. Dumont, B. Merlevede, C. Piette and G. Rayp, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 202. "Market size, competition, and the product mix of exporters", by T. Mayer, M. J. Melitz and G. I. P. Ottaviano, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 203. "Multi-product exporters, carry-along trade and the margins of trade", by A. B. Bernard, I. Van Beveren and H. Vandenbussche, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 204. "Can Belgian firms cope with the Chinese dragon and the Asian tigers? The export performance of multiproduct firms on foreign markets" by F. Abraham and J. Van Hove, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 205. "Immigration, offshoring and American jobs", by G. I. P. Ottaviano, G. Peri and G. C. Wright, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 206. "The effects of internationalisation on domestic labour demand by skills: Firm-level evidence for Belgium", by L. Cuyvers, E. Dhyne, and R. Soeng, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 207. "Labour demand adjustment: Does foreign ownership matter?", by E. Dhyne, C. Fuss and C. Mathieu, *Research series*, October 2010.
- 208. "The Taylor principle and (in-)determinacy in a New Keynesian model with hiring frictions and skill loss", by A. Rannenberg, *Research series*, November 2010.
- 209. "Wage and employment effects of a wage norm: The Polish transition experience" by A. de Crombrugghe and G. de Walque, *Research series*, February 2011.
- 210. "Estimating monetary policy reaction functions: A discrete choice approach" by J. Boeckx, *Research series*, February 2011.
- 211. "Firm entry, inflation and the monetary transmission mechanism" by V. Lewis and C. Poilly, *Research series*, February 2011.
- 212. "The link between mobile telephony arrears and credit arrears" by H. De Doncker, *Document series*, March 2011.
- 213. "Development of a financial health indicator based on companies' annual accounts", by D. Vivet, *Document series*, April 2011.
- 214. "Wage structure effects of international trade: Evidence from a small open economy", by Ph. Du Caju, F. Rycx and I. Tojerow, *Research series*, April 2011.
- 215. "Economic importance of the Belgian ports: Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels Report 2009", by C. Mathys, *Document series*, June 2011.
- 216. "Verti-zontal differentiation in monopolistic competition", by F. Di Comite, J.-F. Thisse and H. Vandenbussche, *Research series*, October 2011.
- 217. "The evolution of Alexandre Lamfalussy's thought on the international and European monetary system (1961-1993)" by I. Maes, *Research series*, November 2011.
- 218. "Economic importance of air transport and airport activities in Belgium Report 2009", by X. Deville and S. Vennix, *Document series*, December 2011.

- 219. "Comparative advantage, multi-product firms and trade liberalisation: An empirical test", by C. Fuss and L. Zhu, *Research series*, January 2012.
- 220. "Institutions and export dynamics", by L. Araujo, G. Mion and E. Ornelas, Research series, February 2012.
- 221. "Implementation of EU legislation on rail liberalisation in Belgium, France, Germany and the Netherlands", by X. Deville and F. Verduyn, *Document series*, March 2012.
- 222. "Tommaso Padoa-Schioppa and the origins of the euro", by I. Maes, Document series, March 2012.
- 223. "(Not so) easy come, (still) easy go? Footloose multinationals revisited", by P. Blanchard, E. Dhyne, C. Fuss and C. Mathieu, *Research series*, March 2012.
- 224. "Asymmetric information in credit markets, bank leverage cycles and macroeconomic dynamics", by A. Rannenberg, *Research series*, April 2012.
- 225. "Economic importance of the Belgian ports: Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels Report 2010", by C. Mathys, Document series, July 2012.
- 226. "Dissecting the dynamics of the US trade balance in an estimated equilibrium model", by P. Jacob and G. Peersman, *Research series*, August 2012.
- 227. "Regime switches in volatility and correlation of financial institutions", by K. Boudt, J. Daníelsson, S.J. Koopman and A. Lucas, *Research series*, October 2012.
- 228. "Measuring and testing for the systemically important financial institutions", by C. Castro and S. Ferrari, *Research series*, October 2012.
- 229. "Risk, uncertainty and monetary policy", by G. Bekaert, M. Hoerova and M. Lo Duca, *Research series*, October 2012.
- 230. "Flights to safety", by L. Baele, G. Bekaert, K. Inghelbrecht and M. Wei, Research series, October 2012.
- 231. "Macroprudential policy, countercyclical bank capital buffers and credit supply: Evidence from the Spanish dynamic provisioning experiments", by G. Jiménez, S. Ongena, J.-L. Peydró and J. Saurina, *Research series*, October 2012.
- 232. "Bank/sovereign risk spillovers in the European debt crisis", by V. De Bruyckere, M. Gerhardt, G. Schepens and R. Vander Vennet, *Research series*, October 2012.
- 233. "A macroeconomic framework for quantifying systemic risk", by Z. He and A. Krishnamurthy, *Research* series, October 2012.
- 234. "Fiscal policy, banks and the financial crisis", by R. Kollmann, M. Ratto, W. Roeger and J. in't Veld, *Research series*, October 2012.
- 235. "Endogenous risk in a DSGE model with capital-constrained financial intermediaries", by H. Dewachter and R. Wouters, *Research series*, October 2012.
- 236. "A macroeconomic model with a financial sector", by M.K. Brunnermeier and Y. Sannikov, *Research series*, October 2012.
- 237. "Services versus goods trade : Are they the same?", by A. Ariu, Research series, December 2012.
- 238. "Importers, exporters, and exchange rate disconnect", by M. Amiti, O. Itskhoki and J. Konings, *Research series*, December 2012.
- 239. "Concording EU trade and production data over time", by I. Van Beveren, A.B. Bernard and H. Vandenbussche, *Research series*, December 2012.
- 240. "On the origins of the Triffin dilemma: Empirical business cycle analysis and imperfect competition theory", by I. Maes, *Research series*, December 2012.
- 241. "The Influence of the Taylor rule on US monetary policy", by P. Ilbas, Ø. Røisland and T. Sveen, *Research series*, January 2013.
- 242. "Economic importance of the Belgian ports: Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels Report 2011", by C. Mathys, *Document series*, July 2013.
- 243. "The fragility of two monetary regimes: The European Monetary System and the Eurozone", by P. De Grauwe and Y. Ji, *Research series*, October 2013.
- 244. "Funding liquidity, market liquidity and TED spread: A two-regime model", by K. Boudt, E. C.S. Paulus and D. W.R. Rosenthal, *Research series*, November 2013.
- 245. "Robustifying optimal monetary policy using simple rules as cross-checks", by P. Ilbas, Ø. Røisland and T. Sveen, *Research series*, November 2013.
- 246. "Household and firm leverage, capital flows and monetary policy in a small open economy", by M. Pirovano, *Research series*, November 2013.
- 247. "The BIS and the Latin American debt crisis of the 1980s", by P. Clement and I. Maes, *Research series*, December 2013.
- 248. "The importance of the right amount of business resources for firms' exporting behavior", by I. Paeleman, C. Fuss and T. Vanacker, *Research series*, December 2013.